Part-timers left out in Transport Scheme cold
By Wong Shek Hung (Advocacy Officer of Hong Kong Program, Oxfam Hong Kong) 

The government’s decision to extend citywide the Transport Support Scheme (TSS), which enables low-income workers to travel to their jobs, is a welcome step toward addressing the problems of employed poor people.

However, unnecessary restrictions remain affixed to the scheme. According to the existing criteria for the Transport Support Scheme (TSS), applicants should work at least 72 hours a month (on average 18 hours a week), with a monthly income equal or less than $6500.  That means part-time employees engaging in low paid jobs who do not meet these criteria are now excluded from the scheme. The Census and Statistics Department in 2010 Q2 reported 80,800 persons engaged in part-time work for less than 18 hours per week, with monthly incomes of less than $6,500. Of this group, a majority were female (62%) earned less than $3,000 per month (66%), were middle-aged (median age 42), had a low level of education, and worked 8-17 hours per week.
An Oxfam survey found that family responsibilities including childcare were the main obstacle preventing this group of people, particularly women, from taking up full-time work. This situation exposes the inadequacy of childcare support measures for low-income families.     

Part-time workers are often subject to precarious working conditions, low wages and a lack of labour protections. They are generally excluded from social benefits granted to “standard employees,” just as they are excluded from the Transport Support Scheme. Oxfam Hong Kong maintains that all working people have the right to a decent minimum standard of living for themselves and their families. The government’s proposed minimum wage of $28 is not enough for a single breadwinner to support a whole family; it may force the worker or other family members to take up part-time work to supplement the family income. 

To support the working poor in making a decent living, and encourage them to remain in the workforce, the government should include part-time workers in its “Work Incentive Transport Subsidy Scheme”. Eligibility criteria should be relaxed to include those who work at least 8 hours a week (32 hours a month). It is recommended that the allowance be a fixed amount up to $300 per month, that is, half the proposed rate of $600 per month for a full-time worker, without a time limit. 

As for the required income declaration, the government is advised to adopt the “self-reporting mechanism” that has long been applied in the Self-reliance Scheme and the New Dawn Project under the current Comprehensive Social Security Assistance scheme (CSSA). If an applicant conceals or falsely reports income without a reasonable explanation, he or she will be subject to criminal sanctions. In fact, from 2001-2009, figures from the Social Welfare Department indicate that only about 0.2% of CSSA cases involved concealing or falsely reporting income. 
Most poor part-time employees are in elementary occupations, such as cleaners or security guards. Their monthly wages may increase as the minimum wage takes effect in May 2011, causing them to exceed the allowable income under the current Transport Support Scheme. The government is therefore advised to upwardly adjust the income bar to align it with the income of a minimum wage earner.  
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